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Safety & Environmental Enforcement, Interior § 250.417 

Water Wells (as incorporated by ref-
erence in § 250.198), if you drill a well in 
water depths greater than 500 feet and 
are in either of the following two areas: 

(1) An ‘‘area with an unknown shal-
low water flow potential’’ is a zone or 
geologic formation where neither the 
presence nor absence of potential for a 
shallow water flow has been confirmed. 

(2) An ‘‘area known to contain a shal-
low water flow hazard’’ is a zone or 
geologic formation for which drilling 
has confirmed the presence of shallow 
water flow; and 

(f) A written description of how you 
evaluated the best practices included 
in API RP 65–Part 2, Isolating Poten-
tial Flow Zones During Well Construc-
tion (as incorporated by reference in 
§ 250.198). Your written description 
must identify the mechanical barriers 
and cementing practices you will use 
for each casing string (reference API 
RP 65–Part 2, Sections 3 and 4). 

§ 250.416 What must I include in the 
diverter and BOP descriptions? 

You must include in the diverter and 
BOP descriptions: 

(a) A description of the diverter sys-
tem and its operating procedures; 

(b) A schematic drawing of the di-
verter system (plan and elevation 
views) that shows: 

(1) The size of the annular BOP in-
stalled in the diverter housing; 

(2) Spool outlet internal diameter(s); 
(3) Diverter-line lengths and diame-

ters; burst strengths and radius of cur-
vature at each turn; and 

(4) Valve type, size, working pressure 
rating, and location; 

(c) A description of the BOP system 
and system components, including 
pressure ratings of BOP equipment and 
proposed BOP test pressures; 

(d) A schematic drawing of the BOP 
system that shows the inside diameter 
of the BOP stack, number and type of 
preventers, all control systems and 
pods, location of choke and kill lines, 
and associated valves; 

(e) Independent third party 
verification and supporting docu-
mentation that show the blind-shear 
rams installed in the BOP stack are ca-
pable of shearing any drill pipe in the 
hole under maximum anticipated sur-
face pressure. The documentation must 

include test results and calculations of 
shearing capacity of all pipe to be used 
in the well including correction for 
MASP; 

(f) When you use a subsea BOP stack, 
independent third party verification 
that shows: 

(1) The BOP stack is designed for the 
specific equipment on the rig and for 
the specific well design; 

(2) The BOP stack has not been com-
promised or damaged from previous 
service; 

(3) The BOP stack will operate in the 
conditions in which it will be used; and 

(g) The qualifications of the inde-
pendent third party referenced in para-
graphs (e) and (f) of this section: 

(1) The independent third party in 
paragraph (e) in this section must be a 
technical classification society; an 
API-licensed manufacturing, inspec-
tion, or certification firm; or a licensed 
professional engineering firm capable 
of providing the verifications required 
under this part. The independent third 
party must not be the original equip-
ment manufacturer (OEM). 

(2) You must: 
(i) Include evidence that the firm you 

are using is reputable, the firm or its 
employees hold appropriate licenses to 
perform the verification in the appro-
priate jurisdiction, the firm carries in-
dustry-standard levels of professional 
liability insurance, and the firm has no 
record of violations of applicable law. 

(ii) Ensure that an official represent-
ative of BSEE will have access to the 
location to witness any testing or in-
spections, and verify information sub-
mitted to BSEE. Prior to any shearing 
ram tests or inspections, you must no-
tify the District Manager at least 24 
hours in advance. 

§ 250.417 What must I provide if I plan 
to use a mobile offshore drilling 
unit (MODU)? 

If you plan to use a MODU, you must 
provide: 

(a) Fitness requirements. You must 
provide information and data to dem-
onstrate the drilling unit’s capability 
to perform at the proposed drilling lo-
cation. This information must include 
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the maximum environmental and oper-
ational conditions that the unit is de-
signed to withstand, including the min-
imum air gap necessary for both hurri-
cane and non-hurricane seasons. If suf-
ficient environmental information and 
data are not available at the time you 
submit your APD, the District Man-
ager may approve your APD but re-
quire you to collect and report this in-
formation during operations. Under 
this circumstance, the District Man-
ager has the right to revoke the ap-
proval of the APD if information col-
lected during operations show that the 
drilling unit is not capable of per-
forming at the proposed location. 

(b) Foundation requirements. You must 
provide information to show that site- 
specific soil and oceanographic condi-
tions are capable of supporting the pro-
posed drilling unit. If you provided suf-
ficient site-specific information in 
your EP, DPP, or DOCD submitted to 
BOEM, you may reference that infor-
mation. The District Manager may re-
quire you to conduct additional sur-
veys and soil borings before approving 
the APD if additional information is 
needed to make a determination that 
the conditions are capable of sup-
porting the drilling unit. 

(c) Frontier areas. (1) If the design of 
the drilling unit you plan to use in a 
frontier area is unique or has not been 
proven for use in the proposed environ-
ment, the District Manager may re-
quire you to submit a third-party re-
view of the unit’s design. If required, 
you must obtain the third-party review 
according to §§ 250.915 through 250.918. 
You may submit this information be-
fore submitting an APD. 

(2) If you plan to drill in a frontier 
area, you must have a contingency 
plan that addresses design and oper-
ating limitations of the drilling unit. 
Your plan must identify the actions 
necessary to maintain safety and pre-
vent damage to the environment. Ac-
tions must include the suspension, cur-
tailment, or modification of drilling or 
rig operations to remedy various oper-
ational or environmental situations 
(e.g., vessel motion, riser offset, anchor 
tensions, wind speed, wave height, cur-
rents, icing or ice-loading, settling, tilt 
or lateral movement, resupply capa-
bility). 

(d) U.S. Coast Guard (USCG) docu-
mentation. You must provide the cur-
rent Certificate of Inspection or Letter 
of Compliance from the USCG. You 
must also provide current documenta-
tion of any operational limitations im-
posed by an appropriate classification 
society. 

(e) Floating drilling unit. If you use a 
floating drilling unit, you must indi-
cate that you have a contingency plan 
for moving off location in an emer-
gency situation. 

(f) Inspection of unit. The drilling unit 
must be available for inspection by the 
District Manager before commencing 
operations. 

(g) Once the District Manager has ap-
proved a MODU for use, you do not 
need to re-submit the information re-
quired by this section for another APD 
to use the same MODU unless changes 
in equipment affect its rated capacity 
to operate in the District. 

§ 250.418 What additional information 
must I submit with my APD? 

You must include the following with 
the APD: 

(a) Rated capacities of the drilling 
rig and major drilling equipment, if not 
already on file with the appropriate 
District office; 

(b) A drilling fluids program that in-
cludes the minimum quantities of drill-
ing fluids and drilling fluid materials, 
including weight materials, to be kept 
at the site; 

(c) A proposed directional plot if the 
well is to be directionally drilled; 

(d) A Hydrogen Sulfide Contingency 
Plan (see § 250.490), if applicable, and 
not previously submitted; 

(e) A welding plan (see §§ 250.109 to 
250.113) if not previously submitted; 

(f) In areas subject to subfreezing 
conditions, evidence that the drilling 
equipment, BOP systems and compo-
nents, diverter systems, and other as-
sociated equipment and materials are 
suitable for operating under such con-
ditions; 

(g) A request for approval if you plan 
to wash out or displace some cement to 
facilitate casing removal upon well 
abandonment; 

(h) Certification of your casing and 
cementing program as required in 
§ 250.420(a)(6); 
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